S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th February 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Ms D Scott, Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr A Evans, Rev D Tate, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds.
Public: Mr & Mrs J Dossetor and Mr J Marrow

APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr D Murphy. 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th January 2013, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Evans, with one abstention all other members agreed and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr & Mrs Dossetor stated that they were at the meeting to simply observe, however said that they would be pleased to get an update regarding the Local Development Framework and the Neighbourhood Plan.

Mr Marrow spoke regarding the proposal to build a Waste Incinerator at The Willows Business Park and circulated a Newsletter from KLWIN to all members. Mr Marrow explained that the Incinerator Inquiry starts at 10am on 26th February 2013 at the Kings Lynn Corn Exchange. Mr Marrow urged all members to attend the first day of the inquiry to show the local opposition to the proposal.
Mr Marrow thanked members for the Invitation he had received to join the Neighbourhood Plan Project Group and confirmed that he would attend. Mr Price explained that the Neighbourhood Plan Questionnaire would be delivered to all homes within the Parish next week and stated that all volunteers would be invited to get together once the questionnaires had been returned.

Mr Marrow enquired about the sleeping policeman speed reduction bumps at Hall Lane and Common Lane and asked when they would be repainted. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a white lining request had already been made and confirmed that due to the frosts during the winter time, repainting would take place in the spring. 
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5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Murphy: See attached report. 
Comment was made regarding item 1. Norfolk Community Construction Fund, it was said that Cllr Murphy had indicated that an application for a larger Grant may be considered. Members felt that perhaps an extension to the Village Hall would be a good idea. Mrs Cornwell said that it would depend on how much money is left in the fund. It was felt that an indication may be known after 14th February 2013. 
Borough Councillor Nockolds said that at the Cabinet meeting held last week, the designation of three Neighbourhood areas had been agreed. She confirmed the areas agreed were South Wootton, West Winch and North Runcton and Hunstanton. She confirmed that the Borough Council had consulted with the County Council, the Civil Aviation Authority and Natural England. Cllr Nockolds stated that the Borough Council has also agreed to help with the production of the Neighbourhood Plans. Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her help. 

Mr Price explained the progress made so far with regards to the Neighbourhood Plan and stated that the returned Questionnaires would provide valuable feedback.

Cllr Nockolds stated that the production of the Neighbourhood Plans would create a financial implication to the Borough Council. She said that officer time needs to be devoted for help and assistance as well as the costs of a Referendum. Cllr Nockolds confirmed that a first payment of £5,000 is received to recognise officer time; this has to be claimed before the end of March. She said that a further £5,000 is claimed prior to the examination to cover the examination costs. In addition a further £20,000 is claimed for the Neighbourhood Plan to come into Legal Force, this includes the cost of the Referendum. It was confirmed that this money goes directly to the Borough Council to enable them to support the Parishes.
REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – It was confirmed that there had been no meeting held. In the absence of Mr Narborough, Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all three quotes had now been received for the repair work to the gable ends of the Village Hall.  
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all members had received copies of the quotes and confirmed that once the decision is made as to who would carry out the repairs, the Grant Application form could be sent to the Norfolk Community Construction Fund. 
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Mr Price explained the situation with regards to the gable ends of the Village Hall and confirmed that all builders had quoted from the same specification. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to each builder and was satisfied that all had quoted to carry out the same work. After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that Mr S Pemberton should carry out the work at a cost of £2,907.60 including VAT, this was seconded by Mr Clapham, with one member against and two abstentions all other members were in favour.
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that at the last Parish Council meeting, the Precept was accepted as £96,060, a reduction of £300 on the previous year. Mr Jordan stated that at the time, the Parish Council was waiting to hear from the Borough Council and confirmed that the Borough Council had now received a Grant, which was shared between the 101 Parishes. Mr Jordan confirmed £3,330 was awarded to South Wootton. Mr Jordan said that this award therefore reduced the Precept to £94,255 resulting in the charge to a Band D property being slightly reduced.
Comment was made that the Grant may be a one off and it was felt that this may be raised at the Parish Assembly.
Planning – Mr Evans said that several letters of complaint had been received regarding a Planning Application for 51, The Birches. Mr Evans confirmed that as a result of a site visit, the application was subsequently supported by the Planning Committee, with the suggestion that two windows on the first floor west elevation be removed and the pitch of the roof lowered.

Mr Evans confirmed that Mr Goddard had attended a meeting to talk about how he saw future development on his land. It was said that confirmation had been received from both Mr Goddard and Mr Williamson to include their land within the questionnaire for public comment. 

Mr Evans spoke regarding the land east of Nursery Lane (9 acre field) and confirmed that Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Mr Mark Philpot of One Planning regarding the inclusion of this site within the questionnaire. It was confirmed that One Planning are also happy to include the land within the questionnaire for public comment.

It was said that this area of land had been put up for development in the past; at a public enquiry, members of the Parish Council had spoken to object to the proposals and the Borough Council subsequently supported the Parish Council and the proposals were refused.
Mr Smallwood suggested that relevant information should be sought from the archives. Cllr Nockolds kindly offered to look into the matter further.

After further discussion, it was felt that once the questionnaires have been returned, One Planning should be invited to a meeting to get an outline of what plans they have in mind.
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Mr Evans spoke regarding the proposed combined gas turbine at Palm Paper, he stated that he had read through the 149 pages of the document and had made comments accordingly.  Mr Evans confirmed that the Planning Committee had made a comment saying, The Parish Council has looked through the Plans for the Proposed Gas Turbine, provided the appropriate measures are taken to keep emissions to a minimum and are not detrimental to the environment, the Parish Council can see no significant problems to the proposals. 

Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and provided a background of the situation so far. He stated that the Parish Council had made the decision to produce a Neighbourhood Plan. He said that three Open Sessions had been held for Residents to attend and from those it was felt that further information was needed. Mr Price said that it was decided that a Questionnaire should be produced for issue to all homes within the Parish. Mr Price thanked Mr Brian Clapham for the hard work he had put in to produce the document.
Mr Price spoke regarding the Questionnaire and Newsletter and said that if members are happy with the document it would be printed ready for distribution the following week.

After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council accept the Newsletter and Questionnaire; this was seconded by Mr Jordan, with one abstention all other members were in favour. It was confirmed that Mr Evans would distribute the Questionnaires to members for delivery. It was said that all questionnaires should be returned by Friday 8th March 2013.

Comment was made regarding the Local Development Framework. It was said that the Borough Council had hoped to release the Preferred Options in March 2013, however at a recent Planning Meeting held by the Borough Council, it was indicated that the Preferred Options may not be released until the middle of the year.

Mr Price spoke briefly about the Neighbourhood Plan and said that once the Plan has been adopted it would become part of the Borough Council’s overall Plan. Mr Price spoke about the Community Infrastructure Levy which has been brought in to replace Section 106 payments. He said that the benefit of having a Neighbourhood Plan would mean that the Parish would receive 25% of the CIL payment, whereas Parishes with no Neighbourhood Plan would only receive 15% (capped at £100 per home). It was said that the CIL payment is paid directly to the Borough Council and is used for the good of the area, e.g. Infrastructure Improvements at Hardwick. It was said that the Borough Council are in charge of the distribution of the CIL payments and it was said that Parishes will have to inform the Borough Council of what they think they will require.
Policy – No meeting held.
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REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached Report. 
Junior School – Mr Smallwood informed members that Mr J Rice from Tunstead Primary School had been appointed as the new Head teacher. He said that the interview process had taken place over two days and had been quite exhaustive. 

Mr Price confirmed that a Governors meeting would take place tomorrow evening and the new Head Teacher would be attending.

Mr Price said that the school would be holding a World War II Day; he said that talks would be given regarding rationing as well as other subjects regarding the War. It was said that the day would be very informative and that some elderly people would be coming to talk about growing up at War time. 
Wootton Park – Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to Mr John Setchell and the temporary roof repairs to the Pavilion would be carried out tomorrow.

She informed members that after speaking to County Cllr Derrick Murphy she had been encouraged to apply for further funds from the Norfolk Community Construction Fund to re-roof the Pavilion. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that three quotes had been received from local roofers to carry out the work. Mrs Cornwell explained that Mr Price, Mr Narborough and the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council, Mr Milne, had got together to discuss the quotes. It was confirmed that the quote selected was provided by Jarvis Roofing for £9,100. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would send the Grant Application and a copy of the quote to the Norfolk Community Construction Fund for their consideration. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Grant Application would be submitted for the full cost of the work and stated that no match funding is required.  This was agreed by the full Parish Council.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the repairs to the Car Park. She confirmed that she had spoken to Mrs Wymer the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council, who had confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council did not want to pursue the Car Park Repairs. It was confirmed that without the support from North Wootton Parish Council the matter could not proceed further.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the dredging of the dykes at Wootton Park.  She stated that the Wootton Park Committee had agreed that the work needs to be carried out sooner rather than later. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that quotes had been obtained to carry out the work. She stated that Mr Peter Jex had quoted £1,500 plus a further £180 to remove any cans etc, she confirmed that Mr Alan Garrod had provided a quote for £1,680 for the dredging, including the removal of cans etc and the final quote from Mr D G Scales was for £5,860. 
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Mrs Cornwell stated that as there is no full Wootton Park Committee at the moment the matter had been delegated to Mr Narborough, Mr Price and Mr Milne. It was confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council are happy to proceed with the dredging and it was confirmed that the work would be paid for from the Wootton Park funds. After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that Mr Alan Garrod should carry out the dredging of the dykes at Wootton Park at a cost of £1,680; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Finally Mrs Cornwell informed members that a letter had been received from Mr Philip Gray who wishes to hold a Charity Event in aid of Help the Heroes on Wootton Park from 14th to 16th June 2013. She confirmed that the event would be similar to the Picnic on the Park, with a show of Classic Cars, Fairground Rides and a Car Boot sale. Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Gray would organise the event and ensure that both Parish Councils and the Wootton Park Association are kept up to date.
After discussion, members asked Mrs Cornwell to find out further information regarding, what percentage of the profits would be going to the Charity and who would be responsible for any damage and clearing up after the event. Comment was made that the Parish Council is pleased to hear about initiatives for Wootton Park.
South Wootton in Bloom – No meeting held. 
CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list plus:
Gaywood Valley            
- Nature Quiz and Newsletter

CTS



- Security Solutions 

Mrs Cornwell referred to a letter which had been sent to Mr Tony Walker. She explained that in 2009, the Scouts had hired the Village Hall for a Friday Evening. She said during the evening the youngsters had enjoyed sitting on the back field singing songs and then went to sleep in the Village Hall. She confirmed that the Scouts were charged £100 for the evening. Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Scouts would like to arrange the same event again on the 3rd May 2013 from 9pm until 10am the next morning. 
Mrs Cornwell asked members if they were happy to accommodate the Scouts despite a complaint being received in 2009 about their singing. After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Scouts could hold their event; this was seconded by Mr Price and unanimously agreed.
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ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

334
Anglian Water       

Allotments Water Bill Oct-Feb   
         58.13
335
K & M Lighting     

Street Lighting Maintenance
       441.00

336
ECS Computers

Ink Cartridges, TC Printer

         50.27

337
Roythorne & Son Ltd
Fuel – Jan 13


         32.57

338
Anglian Chemicals

V Hall Materials


         29.22

339
Anglian Water

Alloments Water Bill


         36.07

340
E-On



Street Lighting Supply

       616.02
Bank balances as at 31.01.2013
Community Account
    25,715.99
Stepsaver a/c
    14,215.45  
Treasury Deposit                                           145,000.00
Total                                                            £ 184,931.44
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th March 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12thMarch 2013                                                                                Chairman
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